Joint Municipal Action Committee 
Regular Meeting

Friday, December 10, 2021
8:00 a.m. – 9:30 a.m.  
Remote meeting via Zoom 

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Elizabeth Bonbright called the meeting to order at 8:02 a.m.

ROLL CALL - JMAC COMMITTEE
Elizabeth Bonbright, Chair, Tacoma Public Schools
Kristina Walker, Vice-Chair, City of Tacoma + Pierce Transit
Andrea Smith, Metro Parks Tacoma
Jessie Baines, Metro Parks Tacoma
Deanna Keller, Port of Tacoma 

Marty Campbell, Pierce County + Pierce Transit + Tacoma/Pierce County Health Dept.
Ryan Mello, Pierce County 

Korey Strozier, Tacoma Public Schools 

JMAC CHIEF EXECUTIVES

Joshua Garcia, Tacoma Public Schools

Michael Griffus, Pierce Transit

GUESTS IN ATTENDANCE
Hunter George, Metro Parks Tacoma

Tim Reid, Metro Parks Tacoma

Bucoda Warren, City of Tacoma

Cindan Gizzi, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department

Dianna Kielian, Community member
Evan Koepfler, Pierce County

Evan Smith, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department

Jeff Robinson, City of Tacoma
Chrisy Vindivich, City of Tacoma

Debbie Terwilleger, Metro Parks Tacoma
Norinda Rosario, Metro Parks Tacoma
Renee Meschi, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department
Sally Perkins, Practical Solutions

William Bridges, Pierce County
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
It was moved by CM Marty Campbell and seconded by Vice Chair Kristina Walker that the agenda be accepted as is, passed unanimously.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
It was moved by CM Marty Campbell and seconded by Vice Chair Kristina Walker that the minutes from the meeting of November 15, 2021 be approved as is, passed unanimously.
AGENDA ITEMS
JMAC Governance Structure: 
Chair Bonbright and Vice Chair Walker reminded the group that 2011 was the last time JMAC reviewed its governance structure and that JMAC dedicated 2021 to revisiting and updating JMAC’s purpose and governance structure.
CM Walker proposed that JMAC reelect Elizabeth Bonbright to serve as second term as Chair for 2022 as there is already significant working momentum with current leadership. CM Walker would also continue in the role of Vice Chair for one more year. Then in 2023, the leadership rotation schedule would restart. This was supported by other members. A vote on the JMAC Chair and Vice Chair as well as the 2022 work plan will take place at the January 14, 2022 JMAC meeting. 

Commissioner Jessie Baines: HoSupportive of retaining current leadership. Mentioned that during past transitions JMAC efficacy and effectiveness has dropped as new leadership gets settled. 

CM Campbell asked if rules needed to be suspended to retain the current leadership for one more year. Vice Chair Walker indicated that that would not be necessary as formal action on the election of officers will not be considered until the January meeting. 
JMAC Policy Area of Focus for 2022  


Chair Bonbright introduced the Areas of Focus plan for 2022 as the guiding/shared operating interests of JMAC. 
Looked at areas of focus and separated into 3 themes: JEDI, Public Health and Safety, and Community Wealthy Building. These were presented as a draft that could be amended or added to should members wish.  Goal is to enhance existing collaborative networks that are already in place (e.g. Tacoma Anchor Institutions Network, etc.)

In January, goal would be to dive in and figure out how to align work to move these initiatives forward. 
Equitable access to affordable childcare is a major JMAC priority along with our collective goal to increase communication, outreach & engagement to serve under-served communities. Mayor George elaborated asking how JMAC members could align work for outreach given member’s specific areas of focus/expertise (e.g. parks staff comes in to talk about parks, childcare focused organizations/members come to talk about child care, etc.)
Goal would be to find overlapping opportunities for outreach and better coordinated internally at JMAC to ensure broad coverage and implementation of our collective strategic priorities aligned with our 3 themes.
Chair Bonbright mentioned that Health in all Policies is already deep in the work of TPCHD, COVID has further illuminated the importance of this initiative. This is low hanging fruit as we are already intensively connected in our response to COVID. Next item under Public Health and Safety is strengthen community safety/vision zero. 
Chair Bonbright then brought up Community Wealth Building – Recruit and support of MWBE, Youth employment pipeline & apprentice programs. This was an area of focus that has risen to the top and started out without a lot of knowledge or direction. Has become a top JMAC priority. Jeff Robinson mentioned it would be good to include homeownership as well in this area of focus
Chair Bonbright then opened discussion on areas of focus/themes to the whole group: 
Vice Chair Walker suggested that a meeting in 2022 could focus on sharing what jurisdictions are doing in support of MWBE programs. 
From Zoom chat: Commissioner Baines: “I believe having 2-week quick pay turnaround for gov. Entities would be a great way to get folks who work with government agencies paid quickly. I heard from Alex Mather that Pierce Transit pays within one week!! How can we work to implement a policy like this?”
From Zoom chat, Joshua Garcia: “Policy change that Elizabeth referred to - Expending public funds wisely and responsibly ensures the District will meet the needs of the students it serves. The District shall also endeavor to the extent allowable by Washington Law and in compliance with other District policies to support Minority and Women Business Enterprises and local Tacoma/Pierce County businesses. https://app.eduportal.com/documents/view/816080”
Commissioner Baines: How do we get gov agencies to reconsider how they pay subcontractors? Figuring out a pay structure that would work better for smaller contractors. Figuring out how to pay more frequently, every two weeks? Jessie’s understanding is that Pierce Transit pays weekly. Would like to look into similar schedules for contractors under $300,000 threshold. 

From Zoom chat, Cindan Gizzi: I would like to learn more about Pierce Transit's quick pay process. The Health Dept would like to apply this to improve our community engagement stipend process.

Commissioner Baines also mentioned that there have been a lot of efforts (Spaceworks, Chamber, etc.) to intentionally support minority owned contracting/businesses in general. Hopes that JMAC can support these groups/businesses as well so they don’t fall through the cracks as THA has been doing a lot of this work. 

Andrea Smith: glad that Jessie brought up smaller nonprofits as well and the difficulties they face in traditional contracting arrangements for pay. 

Chair Bonbright asked if these items look good for focus next year, seemed to be broad agreement, Vice Chair 
Walker jumped in with asking Renee Meschi (TPCHD) to expand on their work:
Renee Meschi: Equity Action Collaborative, smaller group of the Equity Action Network. Renee committed to following up with folks and collaborating, Chair Bonbright suggested a follow up meeting where Renee could possibly present to the group. 

Chair Bonbright asked for the quick pay info from Pierce Transit to be collected and sent in for distribution to the group. 

Chair Bonbright suggested folks look at the goals of their own orgs and compare that to JMAC’s asset map. Hoping to reduce overlap and increase collaboration across jurisdictions. Request would be for JMAC members to ask staff to compare for any potential overlap. 
Following the discussion of asset mapping, Chair Bonbright asked if the 6 areas of focus reasonable to start with in 2022. Asked if there are other areas in the asset map that should be higher priority?

Commissioner Keller: Asked to go back to Jeff Robinson’s point about homeownership. Many folks have good paying jobs but still cannot afford homeownership. 

Councilmember Mello: Would like to add to JEDI and Wealth building: Washington Equity Now (WENA). Helped on I-1000. Group is working to understand more accurately what is allowed with affirmative action in WA. Working to encourage local governments to overturn 1998 gov’s directive that prohibits affirmative action. This has been found to be inaccurate. Included link: https://waequitynow.com/  This helps get to a systems level for addressing equity. 

Chair Bonbright: What other items should be listed? How do we do this work without overstressing/overstretched staff? How can we work towards building JMAC efficiency in administration/meeting structure?

Vice Chair Walker: Really like having the work groups, but don’t think they are necessary to have as standing meetings. Suggested scheduling them as needed instead.
Hunter George: Folks have been calling him to ask when they can come talk to JMAC. Folks are recognizing the intersection that JMAC has with equity work that is happening cross jurisdiction. JMAC will be a popular group next year. 

Chair Bonbright: Stressed the need for members to be able to take the 90 minutes for JMAC to focus and ensure they don’t have conflicts. 

Next Steps in 2022:
Chair Bonbright asked CM Walker if we have already covered next steps during previous agenda item. Consensus was that next steps were covered, and the meeting could move on to the next agenda item. 
Public Comments

Chair Bonbright opened opportunity for public comment at 8:49 AM.  No public comments were shared.
Celebration of our Work in 2021

Chair Bonbright celebrated Commissioner Jessie Baines and his work with JMAC as he will be leaving at the end of the year. Expressed gratitude for members and their hard work and shared commitment to the community and the work.
GENERAL COMMENTS – Open Space for Sharing by JMAC Members

Pierce County Council: 
Councilmember Mello started with a reminder about PCC’s Equity Committee starting, first meeting was 12/8. Coming up with a policy for DEI for the county (did not exist before) CM Campbell working on equity index for county policy development. Working to track justice system disparities and more. William Bridges is main County staff assigned to this committee. Sunsets at the end of 2022, but Council looks forward to making it a permanent commission. 

Councilmember Campbell: This past year was laying a lot of groundwork, passing $3B budget with a lot of provisions in there for building equity and addressing homelessness, housing, and transportation. 
Metro Parks Tacoma: 
Commissioner Andrea Smith – reminded folks that Zoo Lights in ongoing. Saw pics of Pierce County Fantasy Lights. Saw video of Zoo Lights from the air, thought it was really cool.
Commissioner Jessie Baines: Focused on equity work. MPT has been working hard to create an equity council. Will be kicking off in 2022, policy to have park within a 10-minute walk from citizen’s homes. Working with TPS to ensure that folks have ready access to parks in their neighborhood. Mentioned this is his last year on the board. Will remain a committed citizen and will participate as a member of the public in the future. 
Port of Tacoma: 
Commissioner Keller: Workforce Development taskforce. Working to invest in community and building wealth that way, targeting involvement of BIPOC community in workforce development. Working to develop Maritime High School, apprenticeships, etc. Gathered data from manufacturers and what they are looking for. More focused work in 2022 as they are currently in the gathering phase.
Pierce Transit: 
Michael Griffus: Review of policies to ensure they are equity based. Over 200 policies that exist that have to do with hiring and other items throughout agency. Instead of having monthly report out on DEI at exec committee, plan to give equity committee seat at the table to present on their own. 
Tacoma Pierce County Health Department: 
Cindan Gizzi: Filling in for Dr. Chen today. Reminded members that COVID continues, encouraged everyone to get fully vaccinated and boosted if they haven’t already. Boosters approved for 16+, thanked folks for continuing to wear masks. Besides COVID, TPCHD has also been diving into their equity policies. Work group looking at internal policies and procedures re equity. Management team identified 3 equity priorities that have been worked on in 2021 and will be continued in 2022. Every few years conduct organization self-assessment on equity. Looking at recruitment procedures, close to releasing new policy for culturally appropriate linguistic standards. Community engagement improve ways of authentic connection, especially with 6 communities of focus in Pierce County.
City of Tacoma: 
Vice Chair Walker: City just passed climate action plan, big and ambitious will require lots of partnerships. Will be requesting JMAC’s support, more info/presentations in 2022. Appointed new Police Chief. Last week passed Home in Tacoma Phase 1 plan. Phase 2 begins immediately to work on design guidelines, will take 12-18 months. 
Tacoma Public Schools: 
Chair Bonbright: Had big meeting last night. Appointed members to the for/against committee for Proposition 1 (Education Programs & Operation Levy) and Proposition 2 (Technology Improvements & Upgrades Levy). Committee For includes Mayor Woodards (City of Tacoma), Tom Pearson (T/PC Chamber of Commerce), Willie Stewart (Community Icon & Education Advocate). No one on against yet.  Both Prop 1 and Prop 2 will be on the ballot for voters to consider on February 8, 2022.
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER:

Vice Chair Walker closed with thanking Chair Bonbright for her leadership and being a strong force behind a successful 2021 and looking forward to 2022. 
NEXT MEETING:  

The next meeting is scheduled for Friday, January 14, 2022, 8:00 to 9:30 a.m.  

ADJOURNED: 

Chair Bonbright adjourned the meeting at 9:09 a.m.


* Minutes taken by Pierce County: Evan Koepfler
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